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October 24, 2016
Municipal Manager/MOA Staff & GBOS

Quarterly Meeting

Minutes
4:00 p.m.  Girdwood Community Room
Call to Order 4 pm Jerry Fox
GBOS attending are:  Jerry Fox, Tommy O’Malley, Eryn Boone, Robert Snitzer
MOA attending is:  Mike Abbott, MOA City Manager
Girdwood Staff:  Kyle Kelley, Margaret Tyler
Before starting on agenda items, Jerry Fox reminds group that Whittier Police service interim agreement was signed last Thursday, Whittier Police started patrols on Friday morning.  He thanks Mike Abbott and Bill Falsey for all their work throughout the process.  Working on finalizing the long-term agreement next.

Tommy O’Malley states that he’s organizing weekly “Coffee with Cops”, a meet and greet for locals to get to know the Whittier police.  First one will be at the Girdwood Grind on SAT October 29 from 10-11, pending confirmation from Chief Schofield.  

Quarterly Meeting Topics:


1. Girdwood Volunteer Fire Department 2016 Budget & 2017 budget.
GBOS approved $95,000 increase to budget and $25,000 to be placed in Fire Department reserve fund in 2016.  These items were removed from the budget during the municipal budgeting process without notification to GBOS or GVFD.  
Resolving budget shortfall in 2016:

Girdwood taxpayers weren’t taxed for the increase, so the solution to dealing with the budget shortfall is either to move funds from the Undesignated Fund or moving funds that were taxed but not spent for the purpose of Police Services, to the Girdwood Fire Department budget. Either of these options will require Anchorage Assembly approval, however they are not likely to be contentious.  The process would likely take 2 Assembly meetings and could be complete as early as mid-November.
GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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Resolving 2017 issue:

The same increases were approved by GBOS in the 2017 GVFD budget, and the increase in GVFD budget has been removed again through the budget review process.  

Solution in 2017 budget is either to have “S” version of the budget, with the increased amount, introduced either by the Mayor or by the Assembly at the November 15 meeting, or to wait until 1Q revisions and increase the budget then.  Regardless, there is likely a change to be added to the budget at the 1Q revisions.

Tommy O’Malley states a preference to deal with this in the “S” amendments.  

Kyle Kelley will make sure OMB is aware of amendments request.
Overall solution:

Mike Abbott states that Girdwood’s budget has been treated as any other municipal department, and the same formula to create a flat budget was applied to the Girdwood Fire Department as would have been applied to other budgets, despite the fact that GBOS has the power to raise taxes as long as they stay below the tax cap.  Girdwood is the only multi-functional board within the MOA. Under the current system, Girdwood budgets currently fall under Anchorage departments:  Parks and Rec, Public Works, Fire Dept, Police.  Mike Abbott suggests that perhaps instead of running under each of the muni departments, Girdwood run as its own department, with its own DEPT ID, so all those budget areas would fall under Girdwood instead of the various MOA departments.  
Having our own DEPT ID would have additional risks and responsibilities; GBOS and Girdwood Staff would need to understand those thoroughly.
2. GBOS requests information on how they can reallocate funds accrued from 2016 taxes for Police Services to other areas. Is it possible to move these funds to the 2017 police budget? If so, how?
Mike Abbott confirms that unspent funds will roll over to the Undesignated Fund at the New Year.  Funds can be moved to Police Service for 2017 and amendment budget for 2017 would be handled in 1st Quarter revisions.  Mill rate is set in April/May.

Group discusses concern that the lack of written response from Alaska State Troopers leaves Girdwood unclear on possibility of being assessed fees for cost of investigations.  AST has never responded formally to whether Girdwood will be charged for this currently state-wide service.  Mike Abbott states that he understand that AST will treat Girdwood investigations as they treat Whittier and all other communities’, however this has not been formally stated. Mike Abbott to follow up with AST for formal response.

3. GBOS is changing the budgeting to match MOA budget cycle so that the Girdwood budget can be approved with the rest of the municipal budget.  Proposed new schedule is to work on Girdwood Budgets in July and August and send final GBOS approved budget to MOA in September.
Mike Abbott states that GBOS can work on budget any time they want.  This doesn’t change the likelihood of needing to make adjustments at 1st Quarter revisions, as this is when the mill rate is known.

4. Discuss how Public Transit in Girdwood could be funded or supported in part by Girdwood-based area-wide tax contribution.
Mandy Hawes and Maria Fadden present information on Glacier Valley Transit.  Overview is that GVT was founded in 2008, became a non-profit in 2011, has a volunteer board of directors, 7 employees, 3 vehicles (plus 1 that they are purchasing now)

75,000 riders/year; 100,000 miles traveled per year.
GVT will add summer service to Crow Creek Mine in 2017, and is considering service to Wildlife Conservation Center and Anchorage in the future.
Recent audit showed that by going fare-free, GVT could receive more grant funding, so GVT went fare free in September.  

Federal Grant covers 99% of administrative expenses; 1% comes from matching funds.

Federal Grant covers 56% of operating expenses; 44% comes from matching funds.

Matching funds come from:  6% state grant, 1% parks and rec grant, 7% donations, 18% private sector contributions.  This leaves 2% deficit in budget, which is the funding that this conversation leads to.

Group sees opportunity in using Girdwood contributions to Areawide public transit.

MOA collects .15 mills from Girdwood property owners, of which $16,000 of Girdwood funds goes to public transit, which doesn’t serve Girdwood.

Overall taxation in Girdwood to MOA is:

$6.2M in property taxes

+
  2.0M in bed taxes

=
$8.2M total tax collected

·          2.6M Girdwood direct budget (roads, p/r, fire, police)

·          1.8M School
=
$3,8M in excess contribution to MOA; of which Girdwood is requesting $20,000 toward public transit.
Tommy O’Malley states that when this has been reviewed in the past, the MOA answer has been that not all communities are equally served by public transit and it was too expensive to start PeopleMover service to Girdwood.  Now there’s a viable transportation option existing in Girdwood, and seeking MOA help in funding a small portion of it.

John Weddleton states there are other neighborhoods that also contribute to public transit and do not have routes in/to their areas (Hillside).  

Mike Abbott says that Girdwood does use the Van Pool program, primarily for Alyeska Resort Housekeeping.  Alyeska pays the staff match for this program but there is an amount paid by the MOA for this service.  He will check on the value of the muni match.

Moving $20,000 from people mover to GVT would be a zero-sum game.  Money to Girdwood would involve a direct loss to another neighborhood/route.

Mandy states that winter GVT transit is 90% Anchorage local population, summer is $80% destination traveler, so Anchorage does benefit from this service.  Paul Fadden asks what the ridership growth rate of GVT is, and how that compares to PeopleMover.  
Mike Abbott says he’ll let the Mayor know of this request and information.  He thanks Mandy and Maria for the statistics and information, but doesn’t think there is likely action on this.

John Weddleton recommends that GVT call Assemblyman Bill Evans and provide this information to him.

5. Winner Creek Hand Tram.  GBOS requests a briefing on the topic and to discuss all possible solutions for funding hand tram maintenance, as this resource is outside of the GVSA.
For several years, work on hand tram has been paid for through a RAC grant from the  USFS.  Now that grant has closed out, and future work will need to be performed.
Mike Abbott confirms that the hand tram is not physically located in the Girdwood Valley Service Area, although it is on HLB Land; MOA funds cannot be spent on it legally.

Mike says the solution is for GVSA to formally annex the land from the current GVSA to the hand tram.  In theory, this requires a vote of the people in both areas, although there are no residences in the area to be annexed, so in this case a majority of the voters in Girdwood would need to vote in favor of annexation.  This could involve additional responsibilities, but it would also allow for WPD to respond to squatters or other issues on the land, which they couldn’t really do now except under special circumstances.  There should not be a cost to changing the boundary, no platting, etc required.  
This could be on the April 2017 Municipal election ballot.  

Wrap Up:
Jerry Fox asks about Fire Dept budgeting, and why such a small amount of EMS budget comes back to Girdwood.  Mike Abbott states that it’s the same as Chugiak, and more of a traditional contribution than a formula.   He says this calculation is not cost-based, and if it did become cost-based, the calculation may not be favorable to Girdwood.

Adjourn 5:27PM
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